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“Thou wilt keep him in perfect peace, whose mind is stayed on thee: because he trusteth in thee.”  

Isaiah 26:3 

Dear Brethren, January 2023 

James tells us, “A double minded man is unstable in all his ways.”  Paul tells us to think on things that are 

true, honest, just, pure, lovely, of good report, virtuous, and praise-worthy.  The above verse in Isaiah directs 

our minds to stay on God.  The promises and admonitions we find in scripture are key to managing our 

Christian walk, and I can attest to these managing my OCD.  Since arriving back in Bulgaria, OCD has not 

miraculously left me, nor did I expect it to, but I’m learning to manage it.  Or, rather, when I focus on the 

things of God rather than my own things, God manages it.  This is my thorn: the thing that keeps me humbly 

in prayer.  I appreciate everyone continuing to pray for me, and for sending words of encouragement.  I have 

no strength in myself to overcome, but when I walk in the strength of God, He gets work done and He alone 

gets the glory. 

The work in Bulgaria continues and we’re thankful for faithful missionaries, national Pastors, and church 

members.  Pastor Ismail is struggling with some major dental problems and I know he would appreciate your 

prayers.  A few months back he talked to me about his aging knees and how it was getting more difficult for 

him to go visiting in town, walking to the hospital or even house-to-house.  So we were able to find a 

threewheeled scooter for him and he’s so thankful.  He’s able to get out daily and do the work of a Pastor, and 

that’s a blessing to both him and the church folks.  If he knew I was writing this he would tell me to send 

greetings from him and the church in Novi Pazar, so I will send you greetings now on his behalf.  The church 

in Novi Pazar is growing and is a church full of love and faith. 

The work on the Coat Closet expansion is slow, but happening.  This winter we purchased nearly 900 coats 

and even more socks.  I do not know how many of those were actually distributed since we’ve had a fairly 

warm winter, but whatever is not given out will be ready and waiting for next year.  One of the national 

Pastors needed a coat and we looked through the stock at the Closet and couldn’t find his size.  Everything we 

had was either smaller or larger.  We sent a few possible options along with many others in bags for the kids at 

one of his churches, but he didn’t find one that fit.  He didn’t tell us this, however.  So last week when we 

were in Shumen we ran into him and his daughter told us they were going to look for a cheap coat for him.  I 

knew it was no coincidence we ran into him, so we took him to a few stores to look for a coat.  When we 

found just the right one, he cried and praised God in the middle of the store.  And so did we.  He was thankful 

for a warm coat, and we were thankful we got to be part of helping him with that need. 

In my last letter I mentioned Carrie’s car.  When we returned to Bulgaria we fixed a few things on the car and 

then gave it to a national Pastor.  Thankfully it wasn’t as damaged as we expected, and repairs were minimal.  

And now it’s being used by a Pastor.  We’re praying about a big van for Coat Closet and church work, and we 

would appreciate all who would pray with us about this need.  Thank you all for your faithful prayers for us, 

Pastor Ismail, the Coat Closet, the churches, and the many ministries going on here in Bulgaria and Romania. 

Because He First Loved Me,  

Larry Leach, Jr. 

P.S.  Somehow in our packing and preparing to return to the field last fall, there was a miscommunication and 

our fall prayer letter didn’t end up being sent out.  We apologize to all those who usually receive our letters 

via mail.  We’ve included the lost letter in with this one.  Thank you for understanding. 
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